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  Windsor, North Carolina 

April 20, 2020 

REGULAR MEETING 

 

The Bertie County Board of Commissioners met for a REGULAR MEETING today inside the 

Commissioners Room, 106 Dundee Street, Windsor, NC.  Due to the COVID-19 pandemic, this 

meeting was hosted partially in person, and partially via Zoom (conference call). The following 

members were present or absent: 

 

 

Present: Ronald “Ron” Wesson, I 

Greg Atkins, District II 

  Tammy A. Lee, District III 

John Trent, District IV (Zoom) 

Ernestine (Byrd) Bazemore, District V (Zoom) 

 

      

Absent: None 

 

 

    Special Partners Present (Zoom):   Medical Director Dr. Michael Lowry 

                

 

Staff Present:  Interim County Manager Juan Vaughan, II.  

  Assistant County Attorney Jonathan Huddleston 

   

 

                       Staff Present (Zoom):  Clerk to the Board Sarah Tinkham 

  Emergency Services Director Mitch Cooper 

  Finance Director William Roberson 

  Tax Administrator Jodie Rhea 

  Human Resources Director Cortney Ward 

     Planning & Inspections Director Traci White 

  Emergency Services Director Mitch Cooper 

  Finance Director William Roberson 

  Register of Deeds Annie Wilson  

 

   

 

   

       

Cal Bryant of the Roanoke-Chowan News Herald and Thadd White of the Bertie-Ledger 

Advance were present from the media via Zoom.  
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INVOCATION/PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

 

Chair Wesson gave the Invocation and led the Pledge of Allegiance. 

 

CALL TO ORDER 

 

He welcomed the limited staff present and thanked those on the phone via Zoom for their 

participation.  Commissioner John Trent and Commissioner Bazemore were recognized as two 

of the participants via Zoom, and noted that the Board would be checking in with both 

commissioners throughout tonight’s discussions. 

 

It was also encouraged that any questions be submitted via the Zoom chat feature.  All questions 

will be answered periodically throughout the meeting. 

 

 

 

 APPOINTMENTS & REPORTS 

 

Swearing in of Juan Vaughan, II as Bertie County Manager effective April 1, 2020 

 

 

At this time, Register of Deeds, Annie Wilson came forth to administer the oath for Bertie’s new 

County Manager, Juan Vaughan, II. 

 

The oath was completed and the Board congratulated Mr. Vaughan on his promotion. 

 

County Manager Vaughan thanked the Board for their support, and stated that he was looking 

forward to the job ahead.  He thanked his wife, Austin, and daughter, Adé, for being present at 

tonight’s meeting. 
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Coronavirus Pandemic Update by Emergency Services Director Mitch Cooper &  

Dr. Michael Lowry 

 

 

Emergency Services Director, Mitch Cooper, was present on Zoom to provide a quick update 

about Bertie County’s response to COVID-19. 

 

At this time, Bertie had 25 cases with 10 of those cases being active, 14 are recovered, and one 

(1) death. 

 

He also noted that Three Rivers Health and Rehabilitation was moving forward in screening all 

of their patients.  He noted that his EMS personnel were being constantly updated on personal 

protective equipment protocols.  

 

Dr. Michael Lowry, Bertie County’s Medical Director, was present via Zoom as a representative 

of VIDANT-Bertie.  Dr. Lowry discussed the VIDANT wide reduction in ER visits.  He noted 

that testing is still a challenge, but that there were several types of tests available.  The 

processing of test results varies – one hour to nine (9) days. 

 

Rapid tests are being sought after the most as they would be best to properly track the spread of 

the virus. 

 

Dr. Lowry emphasized that studies are highlighting asymptomatic individuals, and that upwards 

of 40% of these cases are not showing any major symptoms.   

 

Chair Wesson thanked Dr. Lowry, Mr. Cooper, and the EMS staff for their hard work and for 

always keeping the Board informed.   

 

Citizens are still encouraged to contact their healthcare provider or the ER, in advance, to discuss 

any possible COVID-19 symptoms.  Dr. Lowry also emphasized that besides assistance with 

breathing treatments, IV fluids, and fever control, there is no proven treatment for COVID-19.   

If symptoms are not severe, Dr. Lowry recommended self-quarantining at home with every 

opportunity to rest, and avoid over exertion. 

 

Commissioner Lee asked if or when antibody tests would be available. Dr. Lowry noted that 

these types of tests were in development, but that there is no data at this point to support the 

theory that individuals are immune to COVID-19 once they have recovered.  Re-infection can 

not be ruled out at this time.   

 

At this time, Commissioner Atkins noted a question for Mr. Cooper which was if there are any 

issues with Non-Emergency Transport calls at this time. 

 

There were no other questions at this time.  Dr. Lowry noted his phone number so that the Board 

could reach out to him with any questions. 
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Bertie County Library/Cooperative Extension Facility Update by Amber Idol and                     

Dani Hoff, MHA Works 

 

Ms. Idol and Ms. Hoff were present via Zoom to discuss the progress of the Bertie County 

Library/Cooperative Extension facility.   

 

The project is currently 26-days behind due to initial coordination with contractors taking longer 

than originally anticipated, limited staffing of subcontractors due to COVID-19, and weather 

conditions. However, some staff is still on site every day. 

 

At this time, MHA Works is working with each contract to ensure proper task tracking which 

will be shared with the Board soon.   

 

Chair Wesson gave all Commissioners the opportunity to provide their comments.  There were 

no questions at this time.   

 

BOARD APPOINTMENTS 

 

JCPC Board 

 

Commissioner Lee made a MOTION to appoint Register of Deeds, Annie Wilson, to the JCPC 

Board.  Commissioner Atkins SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

CONSENT AGENDA 

 

1. Approve Minutes for Regular Meeting 2-10-20 

 

2. Approve Minutes for Work Session 2-18-20 

 

3. Approve Minutes for Closed Session 2-18-20  

 

4. Approve Minutes for Emergency Meeting 3-26-20 

 

5. Approve Minutes for Special Meeting 3-30-30 

 

Vice Chair Lee made a MOTION to approve minutes (#1-5) on tonight’s agenda.  

Commissioner Bazemore SECONDED the motion.   

 

At this time, several members of the Board discussed whether or not voting remotely was 

permissible per NC General Statute as it related to Commissioner Bazemore’s second for the 

previous consent items.  The Chairman asked for the opinion of Assistant County Attorney 

Huddleston, and Attorney Huddleston said that in his opinion and in the opinion of County 

Attorney Lloyd Smith, Jr. the law does not clearly allow remote voting.  Attorney Huddleston 

said that he would consult with Attorney Smith, and they would email the Commissioners with 

an update later in the week on any changes to their opinion on remote voting. 
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Out of an abundance of caution, Commissioner Bazemore noted that she would allow her second 

be carried by Commissioner Atkins with the expectation that voting remotely be properly 

discussed by the Legal Team and a new update from them be sent to the Commissioners later in 

the week. 

The MOTION PASSED unanimously.    

 

6. Approve Register of Deeds Fees Report – March 2020 

 

7. Tax Release Journal – March 2020 

 

Vice Chair Lee made a MOTION to approve items #6 and #7 above.  Commissioner Atkins 

SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

8. Approve County Manager Employment Agreement 

 

Vice Chair Lee made a MOTION to approve item #8 above (County Manager Employment 

Agreement).  Commissioner Atkins SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED 

unanimously.   

 

9. Approve Contribution & Proclamation for American Cancer Society’s Relay for Life 

2020 

 

Vice Chair Lee made a MOTION to approve items #9 above (Contribution and Proclamation for 

American Cancer Society’s Relay for Life 2020) including both the $2,000 contribution and a 

new proclamation for this year’s event in Bertie County.  Commissioner Atkins SECONDED 

the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

Commissioner Lee noted that May 15th is still tentatively scheduled as this year’s event date, but 

further orders from the Governor would be needed to fully secure that date. 

 

 

 

DISCUSSION AGENDA 

 

Budget Amendments & Updates from Finance Director William Roberson 

 

Finance Officer, William Roberson, was present on the phone via Zoom to present two (2) 

budget amendments (#20-08).  The proposed budget amendments and supporting documentation 

from the Finance Officer read as follows: 
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Vice Chair Lee made a MOTION to approve the budget amendments as presented.  

Commissioner Atkins prompted the Chairman to ensure that the two commissioners on the 

phone do not have any questions or concerns. 

 

Commissioner Bazemore and Commissioner Trent had no comments at this time. 

 

Commissioner Atkins SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

Next, Mr. Roberson noted that a press release was submitted to local media on March 20th which 

waived late fees, convenience fees, and suspended cut offs for a period of 30-days.  This would 

end on April 22nd unless the Board acted at tonight’s meeting. 

 

It was also noted by Mr. Roberson that Governor Cooper had issued an Executive Order 

suspending utility late fees, cut offs and cancellations due to non-payment through May 31, 

2020.  The County would simply need to address convenience fees, and how those would be 

handled beyond April 22nd.   

 

The Board present in the room and on the phone discussed this matter, and noted that being fair 

to the citizens was first priority especially since the County building is closed to the public for an 

indefinite amount of time. 

 

Chairman Wesson made a MOTION for the County to stay in line with Governor Cooper’s 

Executive Order regarding utility payments, late fees, suspension in any utility cut offs, and the 

absorption of convenience fees for those who choose to pay online. The extension would be in 

place until May 31, 2020 which coincides with Governor Cooper’s order. Vice Chair Lee 

SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

Lastly, Mr. Roberson provided a brief update about the current ad valorem tax collection rate 

which is 94.95%.  He noted that this number should change over the next two and a half months 

as payments are still being received. He reported that we are projected to meet or surpass the 

goal set last year which was 96.4%.  

 

Regarding vehicle tax collection, the collection rate for Bertie stands at 76.7%, for nine (9) out of 

12 months.  Projections are looking favorable to finish the fiscal year on June 30th despite any 

decreases in the next couple of months due to COVID-19. 

 

To address sales tax, the County has received seven (7) out of 12 months of payments, and we 

are currently sitting at a 61.5% which is ahead of schedule.  In summary, Mr. Roberson noted 

that this percentage is something to watch as it could impact the County’s bottom line by the end 

of the fiscal year. 

 

Thus far, the County is absorbing costs related to COVID-19 purchases, but those expenses are 

being heavily tracked to be compliant for FEMA reimbursement.  Mr. Roberson noted that these 

items will continue to be monitored so any new updates can be presented to the Board. 
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There was a brief discussion regarding legislation currently on the floor in the NC General 

Assembly which would bring considerable funding to counties in North Carolina to address 

shortfalls due to COVID-19. 

 

As a point of discussion, Commissioner Bazemore cited an email and blog post received from 

Kevin Leonard regarding voting remotely as part of the governing body. 

 

 

 

Families First Coronavirus Response Act Update by Risk Management/Human Resources 

Director Cortney Ward 

 

At this time, Cortney Ward, Human Resources and Risk Management Director, provided a brief 

presentation about a new federal law entitled the Families First Coronavirus Response Act 

(FFCRA). 

 

It was noted that all employees had received copies of the corresponding flyers distributed 

through the Department of Labor.  Posters were also present in various places for employees for 

immediate access as needed. 

 

The Board reviewed a hard copy of Ms. Ward’s PowerPoint and discussed as needed.    

 

 

Census 2020 Update by Complete Count Committee Liaison &  

Planning Director Traci White 

 

Traci White, Planning & Inspections Director, noted the latest statistics for 2020 Census 

response rates including the national rate of 53.2%, North Carolina’s rate of 48.5%, and Bertie 

County as 38.7%.  Town specific response rates would be periodically updated on the County’s 

Facebook page, and the Bertie County 2020 Census page. 

 

Ms. White discussed the present challenges that exist due to the pandemic.  Suggestions of flyers 

in school delivered lunches, Census parades, and creative videos that could be compiled together.  

Chair Wesson also noted that a Census bus may be available to help.   

 

She also noted a video contest currently underway with the top prize of $30,000.  Chair Wesson 

also asked if there was any delay in citizens receiving their Census surveys during the pandemic, 

and Ms. White noted that there was a delay.  She informed those on the call that citizens did not 

have to wait to receive their surveys, and that they could call, provide their address, and 

complete the Census over the phone. 

 

She also briefly updated the Board on the current response rates in each town.   
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Update and Discussion of 2020 Board of Equalization & Review dates by Tax 

Administrator Jodie Rhea – Proposed date of May 4th 

 

Jodie Rhea, Tax Administrator, came on the line to provide an update about the 2020 Board of 

Equalization & Review dates.   

 

Per the latest revaluation, the County has 19,058 parcels and 307 informal appeals.  110 are from 

the Scotch Hall community.  There is a total of 13 appeals scheduled to be presented to the 

Board during their annual review as the Board of Equalization and Review.  

 

Proposed dates for the presentation of those appeals are Monday, May 4th and Thursday, June 4th.   

 

After a brief discussion, there was consensus among the Board to tentatively conduct the first 

half of appeals as the Board of Equalization and Review on Monday, May 4th. 

 

Mr. Rhea recommended that anyone who has concerns about their property value to please 

contact the Tax Office, but that two years of market research is conducted in assigning property 

values.  Citizens are encouraged to bring supportive documentation about why the believe their 

property value was not properly considered. 

 

 

Commissioners’ Reports (E) 

 

Commissioner Trent 

 

Commissioner Trent asked for clarification about Dr. Lowry’s remarks earlier in the meeting 

about 30-40% of people carrying COVID-19 without any symptoms.  Mr. Cooper confirmed this 

information, and emphasized that new CDC guidance should be available soon to address this 

issue in particular.  Commissioner Trent promoted the continuance of social distancing and 

heeding the stay at home order to help better prevent the spread. 

 

Commissioner Bazemore 

 

Commissioner Bazemore noted that she was muted during the conversation regarding the 2020 

Census, but added her idea of an additional robocall for the community reminding them to 

complete their survey.  She also noted that she had sent a blog post to the Legal Team about 

remote voting during a state of emergency.  She inquired if anyone at the Council on Aging had 

applied for funding that has become available for aging seniors due to the pandemic.  Chair 

Wesson noted he could assist in this endeavor as President of the Mid-East Commission.  Lastly, 

she noted that small businesses are able to go online at savesmallbusiness.com to apply for 

needed business funding during the pandemic.   
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Vice Chair Lee 

 

Vice Chair Lee noted that work has continued on the new terminal building at the Tri-County 

Airport near Woodland, NC.  The pandemic and recent weather has thus far not impacted the 

construction schedule.  She also received correspondence today from the Office of 

Intergovernmental Affairs that NC just received approval for additional money to the electronic 

benefits transfer (EBT) program.  Additional funding will be available directly on program 

participants’ EBT cards.  Eligibility and amount of additional funding is dependent on how many 

school aged children are currently living in the household.   

 

 

Chairman Wesson 

 

Chairman Wesson read a brief statement about how he encouraged citizens to be aware but not 

overcome by fear when it comes to this pandemic.  He cited his wife as a mental health 

professional and shared that irrational fears are more dangerous than the virus itself.  He thanked 

everyone for listening and stated that he was praying for the families of Bertie County during this 

difficult time. 

 

County Manager’s Reports (F) 

 

Mr. Vaughan thanked the public for their support thus far, as well as the Board for entrusting 

him in this next step.  He also acknowledged the dynamic staff working diligently during this 

pandemic.   

 

Assistant County Attorney’s Reports (G) 

 

Assistant County Attorney, Jonathan Huddleston, had no reports at this time. 

 

 

 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 

 

At this time, Chairman Wesson opened up the floor to public comments. 

 

A citizen submitted a question via the Zoom chat feature that was related to demolition and “eye 

sore” properties, and how these effect property values of adjacent properties.   

 

Assistant County Attorney Huddleston noted that this would depend on the location of the home, 

inside or outside of a town limit, and whether or not the property presented a particular nuisance 

or litter concern.   

 

The citizen was encouraged to contact the County directly about their specific property so that it 

could be investigated further.   

 

There were no other public comments at this time.   
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CLOSED SESSION 

 

Vice Chair Lee made a MOTION to go into Closed Session pursuant to N.C.G.S. § 143-

318.11(a)(6) to consider the qualifications, competence, performance, character, fitness, 

conditions of employment, or conditions of initial employment of an individual public officer or 

employee or prospective public officer or employee; or to hear or investigate a complaint, 

charge, or grievance by or against an individual public officer or employee.   Commissioner 

Atkins SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

The Board shifted into Closed Session.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

ADJOURN 

 

Vice Chair Lee made a MOTION to adjourn the meeting at approximately 8:30 PM.  

Commissioner Atkins SECONDED the motion.  The MOTION PASSED unanimously.   

 

 

 

 

______________________________ 

                 Ronald Wesson, Chairman 

 

 

 

 

______________________________________ 

              Sarah Tinkham, Clerk to the Board 


